
Britain and Ireland. The coverage is by no means 
parochial, with examples of species and habitats from 
across the globe.

I was particularly impressed by Neil’s command of 
the international academic literature, which peppers 
the writing with fascinating insights. For example, I 
had no idea that there was evidence that the growth 
of individual Sphagnum plants in a hummock was 
coordinated through lunar cycles. A comprehensive 
chapter of references is given at the end of the book. 
His enthusiasm for the subject is evident, and there is 
a generous use of the exclamation mark.

Undoubtedly one of the chief glories of the book 
is the use of large colour illustrations showing the 
breathtaking beauty and detail of bryophytes. I am 
not aware of anything similar since the Malcolms’ 
The forest carpet, published over 30 years ago. Many 
are by Des Callaghan, demonstrating again what can 
be done with knowledge, experience, skill, patience 

and the best equipment. Neil is obviously no mean 
bryophyte photographer himself. Since the images 
are such an important part of the publication, and 
macro-photography is now so popular, it might have 
been interesting to have had a small appendix about 
photographic techniques.

To call this a coffee table book would be unfair, 
but it certainly would grace any piece of furniture, 
and it difficult to know why any reader of Field 
Bryology would not want a copy on their bookshelves. 
Neil and the team at RBGE Publications are to be 
congratulated on such a well-designed, attractive, 
stunningly illustrated and interesting book. It has 
potentially quite a wide readership, and I hope that it 
sells well and fulfils the objective of introducing more 
people to the world of bryophytes.

Jonathan Sleath
e jonathan.sleath@btinternet.com
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Future Meetings
For all future meetings please check the BBS website 
regularly for updates

Spring meeting 2024 – Hungary
Saturday 6 April to Saturday 13 April 
This is the third time that this has been planned. By 
the time this comes to press accommodation and 
travel will have been booked. Any enquiries to Peter 
Erzberger erzberger.peter@gmail.com

Spring meeting UK 2024 – Lincoln
Saturday 9 March to 16 March 
Margaret Crittenden and Steve Heathcote have 
generously agreed to organise this meeting jointly. 
Contact Mags Crittenden mcrittenden24@gmail.com

Summer Meeting 2024 – Islay
Saturday 15 June to Saturday 27 June
This is an island with very varied geology and it should 

provide some interesting bryology. Contact Sharon 
Yardy sharon_y@hotmail.co.uk
 
The location for next year’s AGM is not yet confirmed, 
but it is hoped that it will be held at Exeter University 
at the beginning of September, before university term 
starts and that there will be a slightly extended field 
meeting to accompany it.

Meetings for the following year, 2025, are planned 
to include a trip to Freiburg organised by Michael 
Lueth and meetings in Ireland organised by Jo Denyer 
and Rory Hodd. We do not yet have any ideas for 
an UK Spring meeting for 2025 or for an AGM and 
would welcome any suggestions. It is hoped that there 
will be a meeting in Slovenia in 2026 run by Simona 
Strgulc Krajsek.

Philippa Thompson Meetings Secretary
e meetings@britishbryologicalsociety.org.uk
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